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3.4 Pursuant to s. 125(2) of the Ordinance, the requirement for an 
EWP does not apply to the following:- 

 
a. any person carrying out any expressway works which may be 

necessary in the event of an accident or emergency; and 
 
b. any relevant person (a public officer or any other person 

authorized by the Commissioner for Transport, the 
Commissioner of Police (C of P) or DHy) carrying out any 
expressway works which comprise only inspections, 
investigations or surveys. 

 
3.5 As regards 3.4a, the person responsible for those expressway 

works shall give immediate notice to and obtain the consent of 
DHy and C of P before carrying out the works, and shall within 
one working day of the accident or emergency, apply to DHy for 
the issue of a covering EWP. 

 
3.6 As regards 3.4b, Schedule 4 of the Regulations imposes 

conditions in respect of persons and vehicles carrying out 
inspections, investigations or surveys without an EWP.  In 
general all persons on foot on an expressway shall wear 
reflective jackets and the bodywork of all vehicles used shall 
be coloured yellow (No.008 E51 in BS 5252F) and shall be 
installed with flashing lanterns and warning signs. Staff 
therefore shall not use their private cars in the inspection and 
supervision of any expressway works except in the case of 
emergency. 

 
3.7 The majority of expressways are classified as Red Route 

according to HyDTC No. 5/2001. In the event of any incident 
occurring on any expressways which require emergency action to 
be carried out by HyD, the Emergency Procedures laid down in 
HyDTC No. 5/2001Highways Department Emergency Handbook should be 
followed where appropriate. 

 
4. Application and Processing of Expressway Works Permits 
 
4.1 Applications for EWPs shall be made in Form HYD 90, which is 

available in HyD homepage for download. For Excavation Permit 
Management System (XPMS) users, they shall submit their 
applications via XPMS.  If excavation works are involved, a 
separate application for an Excavation Permit (XP) is required 
in accordance with the Land (Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance 
Cap 28. 

 
4.2 Cyclic lane closure programmes are implemented by HyD Regions 

for the regular maintenance of the expressways. Other government 
departments and private parties are encouraged to carry out any 
necessary expressway works in conjunction with the cyclic lane 
closure programmes.  Cyclic lane closure programmes shall be 
circulated in advance to the utility undertakers and departments 
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The permittee should be required to carry out compaction tests 
and trenches may be required to be backfilled with granular 
materials, foamed concrete (if the foamed concrete will not 
encase any tension cables), or other suitable materials.  Except 
in the case of emergency utility works, reinstatement of road 
pavement layers should preferably be carried out by the 
permittee to avoid a second lane closure.  An Additional 
Condition should be included in a XP to require the 
reinstatement works to be carried out by an approved contractor 
in the List of Approved Contractors for Public Works in the 
Roads and Drainage Category.  For emergency works, any road 
repairs, temporary traffic diversion where necessary and 
reinstatement must be put into effect immediately by the Regions 
in accordance with HyDTC No. 5/2001Highways Department Emergency 
Handbook. 

 
5.4 As regards 5.1c, excavation works in the form of open trenching 

should be avoided as far as possible.  According to Volume 2 
Chapter 6 of the Transport Planning and Design Manual (TPDM), 
expressways should not be used for the location of utility 
services which are not related to the operation of the 
expressway (non-operational utility services), except of course 
for services which are essential to the operation of the 
expressway such as power cables for road lightings and water 
mains for fire hydrants as well as power and communication 
cables for traffic surveillance and control facilities.  An 
application to install new non-operational utility services 
across an expressway beneath the carriageway shall be referred 
to the CHE of the concerned Region or the CHE of the Bridges and 
Structures Division as appropriate for approval.  Approval 
should not be given unless:- 

 
a. it is in the interest of the general public for the proposed 

services to be installed; 
 
b. the installation works would not involve any open cut 

excavation works within the carriageway or the hard shoulder 
nor would require any access from the expressway; and 

 
c. the underground services are installed in a way such that 

for future inspection, maintenance or replacement it will 
not be necessary to excavate any part of the carriageway and 
hard shoulder. 

 
5.5 Permission for the installation of new non-operational utility 

services along an expressway should only be given if there are 
strong justifiable reasons for the proposed services to be laid 
along that route.  Such proposed services should normally be 
wholly located along an adjacent verge away from the carriageway 
and the hard shoulder.  An application to install new non-
operational utility services along an expressway shall be 
referred to the Deputy Director of Highways for endorsement. 
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